

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

March 19, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, March 19, 2024 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am.  The minutes from the regular meeting of March 5, 2024 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: ANIMAL CONTROL

Courtney Hughett came before the Commissioners to speak in regards to animal control in the County.  Ms. Hughett stated there has not been animal control in the County for six months.  She has reached out to the Sheriff’s department to find out why an animal control officer has not been hired, but has not received a response.  Ms. Hughett stated the Sheriff’s department has been directing all the animal control related calls to the Humane Society.  Examples of these calls would be neighbor disputes, dogs barking at night, or cats on someone’s car.  Ms. Hughett stated the Humane Society does not have the authority to handle issues like that.  

Ms. Hughett stated she has brought the budget which shows there is a line item budgeted for an animal control officer.  Ms. Hughett stated she is getting multiple calls personally at all hours of the day and night.  The Humane Society is a volunteer run organization.  Ms. Hughett stated on average, the County funds the Humane Society $9,000.  The Humane Society can not be expected to solve every issue when it comes to animals on $9,000 per year.  Ms. Hughett stated she writes grants to try to provide animal service to the County.


President George asked Attorney David Lett on how to proceed on this issue.  Commissioner Roush stated this is a conversation that needs to be brought to the Sheriff.  Ms. Hughett stated the Sheriff’s Department was aware she was coming to the Commissioner’s meeting to speak regarding this issue.  Attorney Lett stated the position was set up to work through the Sheriff’s Department as an officer of the Sheriff’s Department.  There has been no change in that other than when Josh Hughett left the position, the position was not filled.  

Attorney Lett recommended the Commissioners speak to the Sheriff regarding filling the position.  Attorney Lett stated the staff at the Jail need to be trained to say something other than call the Humane Society.  Attorney Lett stated the Humane Society is not enforcement and they have no legal authority. Attorney Lett stated wild animals should be referred to the DNR.  Attorney Lett asked if the budgeted amount for the animal control officer has been used.  Auditor Michelle Norris responded there is $9,000 in the budget which has not been used.

Ms. Hughett stated Josh Hughett, the former animal control officer, did not use close to the budgeted amount for the animal control officer, but she is unable to say what the next animal control officer might use.  Ms. Hughett stated before animal control was established by former Sheriff Travis Roush and herself eight years ago, law enforcement still responded to law enforcement issues relating to animals.  Ms. Hughett stated it is a law enforcement issue regardless of whether a regular deputy goes to respond or if it is animal control.  Ms. Hughett stated former Sheriff Roush used the word “continuity”.  If the animal control officer went to someone’s house whose dog was on someone’s property and a call was made again and again, the animal control officer would know because it is multiple times he has been called to this issue.  If there are different officers responding to an issue they are less likely to realize there was an ongoing problem.  

Ms. Hughett stated if the Sheriff’s Department does not want to do animal control anymore, that is fine, but they still need to send an officer, which just may not be labeled animal control.  Attorney Lett stated some of the situations Ms. Hughett described are reports of possible criminal activity which do fall to law enforcement officers to investigate and advising taxpayers to call the Humane Society or Courtney is not the correct thing to do legally.  Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners for the health, safety, and welfare of the County, must look at the enforcement of criminal laws and ask that law enforcement enforce those things.  Attorney Lett recommended the Commissioners meet with a representative from the Sheriff’s Department to discuss the issue in an executive session due to it being a personnel matter.  President George thanked Ms. Hughett for bringing the issue to the Commissioners’ attention.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated Starlink internet has been installed at the Highway garage, and seems to be working a lot faster than the previous internet service.  Superintendent Seals stated there is one dump truck down and are they waiting on parts for it.  The department is out patching holes when they can, weather permitting.  


Superintendent Seals stated the department is still hiring for a mechanic and an operator.  Superintendent Seals stated he wants to thank the highway employees who have stepped up and are working in the shop, he appreciates what they are doing.  Superintendent Seals stated he hopes to hear something regarding the Community Crossings Grant within a month or less. 


Taxpayer Walt Waggoner asked since the Highway is a county entity, if there was leeway on the requirement of having a CDL for an operator.  President George and Superintendent Seals stated there is no leeway.  President George stated there was an employee going through a course to become a trainer for CDLs, but the employee was not able to finish by one class.  The classes are not offered again until June.  
RE: EMA UPDATES- ECLIPSE AND HAM RADIO CLUB

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated there is increased interest in the eclipse and events that day.  Director Wolf stated it is hard to plan for something when they do not know exactly what is going to happen.  Director Wolf stated the State Police have advised to be prepared for anything and be patient if traffic gets heavy.  There are recommendations to stay in place after the eclipse is over and not to try to go anywhere quick.  It is recommended not to use cell phones unless needed around the time of the eclipse.  


President George stated the State Police have advised there may be one million extra people in Indiana that day.  EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated the extra people will be scattered between here and Richmond so hopefully the extra people can be handled.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated there is one more County wide eclipse meeting coming up on April 2nd which will give a chance to look at the long-range weather forecast.  

Attorney Lett asked EMA where glasses for the eclipse would be available and what kind is recommended.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the glasses need to have the ISO logo on the side.  There are glasses available in grocery and retail stores in the County.  Deputy Director Ringwald the events being held in the County will have glasses available to hand out that day.  Highway Administrative Assistant Theresa Ray stated Shoals and Loogootee Schools will be handing out glasses to the children.  Deputy Director Ringwald warned not to pick up a piece of dark plastic and try to view the eclipse, the proper glasses need to be used.


Deputy Director Ringwald stated EMA Deputy Director Cory Brassine has started a ham radio club, a meeting will be held tonight at the EMA building.  Deputy Director Brassine stated the club will be working on the constitution and bylaws tonight.  Deputy Director Brassine has been elected President of the club.  If someone does not yet own a ham, they would be considered an affiliate member initially.  Right now, the club is free to join, they have not yet instituted a membership fee.  The club is up to at least 20 members at this point.  Deputy Director Brassine stated there are a lot of people in Martin County who have already obtained the license, but there are very few active operators.  Deputy Director Brassine stated morse code is no longer required to obtain a license.  People can prepare for the test by downloading an app on a cell phone called hamstudy.org.  Operating a ham radio is not allowed until licensure has been obtained.   

Deputy Director Brassine stated they are working on a name for the club.  Deputy Director Brassine has been in contact with the Sheriff and once the club has been established to begin to work with the Sheriff regarding implementing emergency ham communications.  If regular communications should go down, ham operators could be utilized at various essential locations to communicate within the County.  Deputy Director Brassine stated the club assisting with emergency communications could be a year out.  Mr. Waggoner stated it has been found that when police radios and cell phones go down during disasters, ham operators come through and remain operational.  Deputy Director Brassine stated there are big government agencies who make sure that positions have ham qualified operators in case the grid goes down.   

Deputy Director Brassine stated ham operators do purchase their own equipment so this project would not be County funded.  Director Wolf stated there is a process interested operators need to go through to get an amateur license.  Commissioner Roush asked what the cost is to get started with ham radios.  Deputy Director Brassine stated it depends on the range of the radio.  There are handheld radios for sale for $30 which would reach anywhere in the County.  A vehicle radio at 50 watts would run $300+.  A technician license would be needed, which would be fine for most people unless someone has interest in reaching out to other counties.  Deputy Director Brassine stated most licensing is free and they do have enough people to be instructors and will hopefully be able to conduct testing within Martin County, which may be a few months out.  Deputy Director Brassine stated handheld radios are what most people would need, which would cost $30 to $200.  

 Director Wolf stated the EMA advisory board still needs to be created to keep community leaders updated in the event of an emergency.
RE: SOIL AND WATER UPDATES


Interim Soil and Water Coordinator, Teresa Harder, came before the Commissioners to present the new Soil and Water Coordinator, Brenda Norris.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve Brenda Norris as the Soil and Water Coordinator, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented to the Commissioners the quarterly ambulance report.  Director Osborn stated the total runs for 2023 was 1,206, the total runs as of March 18, 2023 were 247 and as of March 18, 2024 the runs are 356.  There were 96 transfers so far this year with 34 of those being in February.  So far this year there has been $90,000 in revenue received; this time last year the revenue received was $29,000.  Total transports are 62 for January, 127 for February, and 52 so far for March.  Director Osborn stated in February 80% of the run volume was transfers and in March 62% of the time the ambulance was called out the patient was transferred.

Director Osborn stated on January 31st the service started working with IU Health, from IU Paoli to IU Methodist Indianapolis doing more of their transports for them to help generate funds.  This is going well.  Director Osborn stated the 34 transfers done so far have brought in $12,000.

There is an ambulance down for service at Ubelhor’s in Jasper, it should be able to be picked up today.  Director Osborn stated they are looking to provide an EMT-basic course starting in June.  Director Osborn stated there are quite a few firefighters who would like to take the course.  

Director Osborn stated he would like to add a couple of staff to the service, the reason being when the service was started it was with the intention that the full-time eight employees work overtime.  Director Osborn stated he is finding that some people are interested in only 36 hours with no overtime.  This opens 12 hours in every shift that still needs to be staffed.  If he could fill those hours with other 36-hour employees the overtime could be limited.  There are some locals that are interested in coming to the service as EMT-basic employees.  President George asked Director Osborn if he had run the numbers to figure out if this is a cost savings to the service.  Director Osborn stated it looks good, but he has not investigated the healthcare and benefits side, but it will cut down payroll.  


Director Osborn stated they are a young department and staffing looks good, they have paramedics, but not a lot.  There are two employees who are in paramedic school right now who have been with the service since practically the beginning.  These employees will graduate in December, they are both full-time employees now.  The service did bring on two drivers who were in EMT-basic school, one has been brought on full-time and Director Osborn stated he would like to bring the other on full-time.  The service is growing internally, but the hiring pool of potential employees is limited.  Director Osborn stated the reason they are getting so many transfers from IU is because they do not have the staff.  Daviess County is also hurting for staff right now.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve to add two full-time EMT-basics to the ambulance staff, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


President George asked if the ambulance service was fully staffed right now.  Director Osborn stated they do not have enough paramedics.  Director Osborn stated he does not forsee having enough paramedics until the two employees graduate and take the national registry test in January or February.  


Commissioner Roush asked since the EMA building has been completed, if the third ambulance could be brought inside a bay instead of sitting outside.  EMA Deputy Director Ringwald stated they will look to rearrange equipment so the ambulance could be brought inside.  Director Osborn asked if there was any long-term plan for pavement or concrete in the drive of the EMA building.  Director Osborn stated the ambulance and EMA trucks are heavy and it is often muddy after a rain, even with the added gravel.  President George asked for the Highway Department to go to the EMA building to evaluate the drive to see what can be done.  Superintendent Seals stated it would need to be concrete, not asphalt.    

RE: UNEMPLOYMENT TRACKER


Human Resources Director, Amy Rincker, presented to the Commissioners the yearly contract for the Unemployment Tracker.  Director Rincker stated Attorney Lett has reviewed the contract.  Director Rincker stated it was a huge benefit last year, it gives essential data and analytics to be able to track unemployment claims.  Unemployment Tracker provides experts who give guidance and are available for an appeal, if that were needed.  Director Rincker stated eleven out of thirteen unemployment claims were won by the County last year.  Unemployment Tracker gives monthly reports to the County along with 24/7 access to speak with an unemployment expert.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the Unemployment Tracker contract, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: ECLIPSE CLOSURE


Clerk Julie Fithian asked the Commissioners if they had decided if the County offices would be closed, or closing early, on April 8th for the eclipse.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to close the Courthouse on April 8th for the eclipse, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Roush was opposed.  Motion passed.  President George stated closing the Courthouse was more of a safety concern than anything.  
RE: CLOCKS IN FRONT OF COURTHOUSE


Clerk Fithian asked if the clock on the sidewalk in front of the Courthouse was owned by the Town or by the County.  President George stated the clock on the sidewalk is owned by the Town of Shoals and the digital clock by the Courthouse is owned by the County.  Clerk Fithian stated neither clock is working.  It would be nice if the digital clock by the Courthouse could be fixed.  President George stated Johnny’s Signs could be contacted to receive a quote to fix the digital sign.  Commissioner Roush stated if it can not be fixed it needs to be removed.  
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES

Attorney Lett stated he has been working on the ordinance for the emergency services along with a solar energy ordinance in regards to installations.  Commissioner Roush stated his main concern with solar is when the energy company goes bankrupt who cleans the mess.  Attorney Lett stated he expects to have the emergency services ordinance ready for the next Commissioners’ meeting.  Attorney Lett stated he has been talking to the County’s insurer regarding bridge #44.  President George stated they really need to get moving on the repairs on bridge #44.  Attorney Lett stated other people do not feel the same urgency.  Attorney Lett stated in regards to bridge #58 he has given the Commissioners a letter giving options and expectations.  Attorney Lett stated he has given the letter to the HWC engineer in charge.

RE: REMODELING OF OFFICES


President George stated he has received information from Matt Stechly with Core regarding the remodeling of the Assessor and Recorder’s offices and the Courtroom.  President George stated the contractor would like to do the renovations starting on a Friday at 4:00 pm and throughout the weekend.  President George asked security wise, how that could be done.  Attorney Lett stated considering those offices, there would need to be someone present as a supervisor.  There are several records in those offices which safekeeping would need to be provided.  Attorney Lett stated a volunteer would be needed or someone would need to be hired.  

President George stated he was told the contractor may work sixteen-to-eighteen-hour days on a Saturday.  The contractor would like both offices done over one weekend.  Attorney Lett stated it would help the whole building if it could be done over a weekend instead of during business hours.  


President George stated the Court has closed their schedule for two weeks to accommodate the renovations downstairs.  There is an issue with public restrooms not being available for two weeks.  It was decided that the employee restroom could be used upstairs by the public for two weeks, if needed.

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated she is still working on fiber internet options.  There has been communication with Attorney Lett and with Bratyon Tayor regarding IT questions.  Auditor Norris will also contact Matrix with additional questions.  


Auditor Norris stated she and the Treasurer are reviewing tax statements and those will be mailed by the printer on April 9th.


President George stated the Courthouse will be closed on Friday March 29th in observance of Good Friday.  With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:05 am with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, April 2, 2024 @ 9:00 am.  
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